Minutes of the 75th Annual General Meeting held at the Royal Philatelic Society London, and via Zoom, on Saturday, 12 July 2025 commencing at 14.00

1. Members present: The Chair was taken by David Winnie with 16 other members present at the RPSL, and a further eight members from the UK, USA and Guernsey joining via the Zoom link.

2. Apologies received: Apologies were received from Albert Jackson, Gerald Marriner, Alan Moorcroft, Hayden Moorcroft, Camilla Norman, Steve Norman and Peter Mollett
3. Approval of the Minutes of the 74th Annual General Meeting held at the RPSL and via Zoom on Saturday, 6 July 2024

It was proposed by Julian Bagwell, and seconded by Nick Stuart, that the Minutes of the 74th Annual General Meeting as published be accepted as a true record. By a show of hands, the proposal was accepted unanimously.

4. Matters arising from these Minutes that are not an agenda item.

There were no matters arising

5. President’s report

The past year has been a very busy, and perhaps more importantly, a very special one in the history of the Channel Islands Specialist’s Society. The planning of its 75th anniversary speeded up considerably after our last AGM, so that by the time the first meeting of 2025 arrived most events for celebrating this important anniversary had been finalised, or very nearly so.

The year had only just begun when the CISS gave a display to the Royal Philatelic London which was a tremendous success, for which it received many well-deserved compliments. Especially well received was the excellent display booklet given to members of both societies attending the display as well as being sent to all of our own members.

This meeting was soon followed by our annual competitions meeting which attracted more entries than in the past few years. Then came the Members Weekend meeting in Guernsey which, although down in numbers, was again very enjoyable and successful for those who were able to attend. Unfortunately travel to and from the Islands was in rather a turmoil, which I believe contributed to that drop in numbers. This was a great shame.

In May there was the first of the year’s regional meeting in Chandlers Ford in Hampshire, the third at this venue. Finally in, early July, the CISS had a stall and meeting at MIDPEX, held in Lemington Spa.

As you can see, this has been a very, very busy year for your committee members whatever their roll on that committee. However, they were well supported by many other members who contributed and helped with the above events in many different ways. We were also so lucky to also have the contributions from non-members, and here I must especially thank Sue Winnie for the overall organisation of the Guernsey weekend. 

For all this hard work and time given unstintingly may I personally thank everyone, in whatever capacity, big or small, in which you have been involved.

We now look forward to the coming months of continuing celebrations, where I hope to meet you in London, at a regional meeting or via Zoom. Please come and see us if you haven’t been before

6. Officers’ reports

6.1: Chairman’s report

David Winnie presented a verbal Chairman’s Annual report, which is reproduced here.

“I think it is fair to say on behalf of all our committee members, that 2024/2025 has been extremely busy, but at the same time, highly successful. Whilst maintaining all our usual activities, our focus has been on celebrating our 75th Anniversary. To be successful, there was a need to plan, and this began in January 2024 with bi-monthly Full committee meetings with the sole focus on our Anniversary celebrations. These were on top of our regular scheduled Executive and Full committee meetings. There can be no doubt that our planning led to two major and successful celebratory events earlier this year.

On Thursday, 9th January, at the invitation of the Royal Philatelic Society London, 19 members provided 54 frames of exceptional material covering an extensive cross section of our collecting interests. This received universal praise from both RPSL and CISS members alike and has raised the profile of the CISS given the quality of material on display. The RPSL “brochure” we produced also received accolades for its quality and content, a copy of which was, of course, sent to each of our members in March. My thanks go to everyone involved in this event with special mention to Nick Martin for pulling the contents of our excellent “brochure” together – no mean feat!

Our Anniversary weekend in Guernsey from the 11th – 13th April was also a huge success for very many reasons although there were some extenuating circumstances as to why the attendance – 43 members and guests - was not as high as we had hoped. The ferry services between the UK and the Islands were in disarray and there was no inter-island service with the result that our usual cohort of members from Jersey did not attend. The airlines serving the Islands seemed to think that this was a good opportunity to increase their prices with the result that fares were double that charged just two years previously. It is recognised that “cost” is becoming an issue, and we are looking at this and shall be giving careful consideration to this going forward.

The “early bird” arrivals on Guernsey enjoyed an excellent visit and tour of Guernsey Postal Headquarters on the morning of the 11th. This was outside the official part of the weekend and my thanks to John Triggs for arranging this. The evening saw a highly competitive “Single Sheet to tell a Story,” particularly between the Flemmings, with Jill being the successful member of the family. A bourse and 596 lot auction filled Saturday morning and excellent displays filled the afternoon and Sunday morning. The highlight though, were the Saturday evening events commencing with a pre-dinner drinks reception provided by the Society with special guests from Guernsey Post and the 4 course “banquet,” which was excellent. The final surprise was a magnificent 75th Anniversary cake which was ceremonially cut by Beryl Laurillard, wife of our President, David. Everything ran very smoothly thanks to the meticulous planning of both the convenor, my wife Sue, and John Triggs, our “man on the ground”.
Another aspect of our celebrations was the production of “A profile of the Society and its Members” brochure which Bryan Elliston worked tirelessly to produce – thank you Bryan. A copy was sent to every CISS member in March. 

It would be remiss of me not to mention, that we were also delighted to grant a well-deserved Honorary Life Membership to David Gurney FRPSL in February – only our 2nd member to achieve this honour.

It was also special for the CISS to be involved at EuroPhilex in Birmingham by holding a members’ meeting on the Saturday, especially having the opportunity to meet three members who ordinarily, have not been seen previously at our events. 

Meantime, the day-to-day business of the CISS has progressed extremely well. Bryan Elliston will report that the Society continues to be in a strong financial position and Nick Stuart will report continuing success with our auctions, both room and on-line. 

Technology continues to play an important role in our activities and last year I announced that the commencement of digitising our “Bulletins” would begin. I am very pleased to report that this project is ahead of schedule. The early bulletins have not been easy to scan from a print quality and size point of view as they are type written and in foolscap, but overall, this part of the exercise – scanning 190+ items - has been completed. Phase 2 has commenced with Ed Martin now OCRing (Optical Character Recognition) the bulletins to make them searchable. The aim is to complete this whole project by the end of September.

The new on-line payment system, “Stripe” has been introduced and is working well. 

We are also looking at streamlining Auction processes and are currently using the room auctions to “test” whether these meet with our requirements. This has required the buy-in from both Gerald Marriner and Nick Stuart, both of whom have provided valuable feedback to our Webmaster who is working hard behind the scenes to make it workable for us. The testing process will continue for each room auction until we go “live”, in time for our full Autumn auction.

In this section of my report, I would like to say, on behalf of the Society, that we are indebted to David Gurney for providing us with his Maltese Cross database which he had maintained over very many years. This has been a recent project for us, and I am grateful to Julian Bagwell and his daughter Jo for converting this information onto Excel spreadsheets. They have done an excellent job. As I am writing this report, I have been liaising with Ed Martin with a view to uploading the information onto our website. I am hoping that this can be done in advance of the AGM but if not, it should be imminent. Julian has agreed to take responsibility going forward, for keeping the 
information up to date so this will be a valuable source of reference and information for our members.

Before ending, I would like to also mention that we have held our now regular regional event in Chandlers Ford thanks to Alan Whitaker. Gerald Marriner is very kindly co-ordinating a similar event on 15th October in Market Harborough. A reminder, our meeting on 29th November at our usual venue in London will be joint with the GBPS to conclude our Anniversary year.

My team has performed exceptionally over the past twelve months, and I am delighted that they are all prepared to stand again. Having such experience to run our Society is special particularly when other similar sized societies are unable to fill important roles required to keep their society operating. It doesn’t matter how many members you have, if key roles are not covered off, the Society will undoubtedly fail. My grateful thanks go to all my colleagues for their continued collaboration, communication, support and, of course, their continued very hard work.

Thank you for listening and I will be happy to take any questions.”

There were no further questions.
6.2: Secretary’s report

Richard Flemming confirmed that his report had been made available for members to view via the CISS website prior to the AGM. In addition to his report, he confirmed that, as of 11 July 2025, the total membership of the CISS stood at 221 members, made up of UK, 138 members, Channel Islands, 35 members, and Rest of World, 48 members. There were no questions from the floor for the Secretary.

6.3: Treasurer’s report

6.3.1 Bryan Elliston confirmed that his report had been made available for members to view via the CISS website prior to the AGM. Bryan presented a verbal overview of the current status of the Society’s funds and was thanked by the Chairman for his efforts over the past twelve months. There were no questions for the Treasurer.
6.3.2 Approval of the Audited Accounts for the year ending 31 December 2024

BE confirmed that copies of the Audited Accounts had been made available to view in the room, with a copy available to view on the website. It was proposed by Julian Bagwell, and seconded by Mark Bailey that the Audited Accounts, as presented, be accepted as a true record, and by a show of hands the motion was carried unanimously.

6.4: Auctioneer’s report

Nick Stuart confirmed that his report had been made available for members to view via the CISS website prior to the AGM. Nick also made a plea for more good quality material to go into the two main annual postal/room auctions, as material from deceased members is running low. If members do have material for the auctions, can they please send it to Nick Stuart. There were no questions from the floor for the Auctioneer.

6.5: Journal Editor’s report

Nick Martin confirmed that he had nothing further to add to his report which was available to view on the Society’s website. Nick also wished to thank those members who have provided material for the journal and would welcome more articles. There were no questions for Nick.

6.6: Press and Advertising Officer’s report

Steve Wells confirmed that his report was available on the Society’s website prior to the AGM and had nothing further to add. There were no questions from the floor for Steve.

6.7: Competition’s Secretary’s report

Julian Bagwell confirmed that his annual report was available on the Society’s website prior to the AGM and that he had nothing further to report. There were no questions from the floor for Julian.

6.8: Packet Secretary’s report

John Triggs attended the meeting via Zoom and confirmed that he had nothing further to report to his report which was available to view on the Society’s website. 

7. Ex-officio Officers’ reports


7.1: Archivist’s report 

Mark Bailey provided a brief overview of his year’s activities as Archivist, noting that the requests for back issues of the journal had been reduced because they were now available for members to view on the Society’s website.


7.2: Book and sundry sales report

Richard Flemming provided a verbal report on the current book stock and sundries held together with book and sundry sale activity, indicating that it had been a quiet year.

Due to recent increases in postage and packaging for sending out material, it was agreed that Richard review the current P&P charges and report back to the Executive Committee with a revised price list.

8. Dates for Members’ Meetings 2026

Richard Flemming confirmed that the meeting dates for 2026 will be available on the Society’s website.

9. Update to 2026 Members’ Meeting at Chester

David Winnie provided a detailed account of the current situation concerning the proposed 2026 Members’ Meeting at Chester, highlighting the high costs to individual members and the Society should the meeting be held there. David continued to explain that an alternative venue had become available, The Holiday Inn, Kenilworth, Warwickshire, and that costs to individuals and the Society were significantly less. Some members confirmed that that had already attended philatelic society meetings there, including the ABPS Congress, highlighting the excellent facilities available. By a show of hands, it was agreed unanimously to move the 2026 Members’ Meeting to The Holiday Inn, Kenilworth. It was further agreed that Richard Flemming and Gerald Marriner will take this project forward as joint convenors, reporting back to the Executive Committee on progress.

David Winnie agreed to contact Gavin Wood to thank him for his efforts in trying to find a suitable location in Chester, confirming that the members had agreed to move the 2026 meeting to Kenilworth.

10. Election of offices for 2025/2026

Richard Flemming confirmed that a list of the nominees and their proposers had been made available on the Society’s website prior to the AGM. He also confirmed that he had no other nominees coming forward. At this point Simon Burke proposed that the nominees for the Full Committee positions be approved en bloc. The proposal was seconded by David Laurillard.  By a show of hands, it was agreed unanimously that all nominees be re-elected to their nominated Full Committee positions.

Re-elected Chairman, David Winnie, explained the current situation with the membership of the Full Committee, and the number of years some committee members had currently served on that committee. He then made a plea for new committee members to come forward. He continued  that, with the Executive committee’s support, any member who would be prepared to become a member of the CISS Full Committee could shadow a current member of the committee, with the intention of taking on that role in the future. If any member wishes to that up this offer, then please contact Richard Flemming, Secretary.

11. Awarding the Joan Flood salver for 2024/25 as decided by Full Committee members

It was agreed by the Full Committee, as there had been no significant publications coming forward for consideration, not to award the Joan Flood salver for 2024.

12. Awarding the John Hirst salver for 2024/25 as decided by the Full Committee

Richard Flemming thanked committee members for their nominations, and he was pleased to announce that the clear winner was André Dufresne article titled COKER’S DRAWINGS FOR JETHOU’S 1960 FIRST DEFINITIVE ISSUES, Volume 43 No. 2 pp 33-41.

Richard agreed to contact André in Canada with the news.

13. Any other business

13.1 Members’ Regional Meeting, Chandlers Ford, 16 May 2026
As Convenor, Alan Whittaker asked if it was possible for a member who will be attending to assist him with the running of the meeting.
Answer: Nick Stuart suggested that Alan contact those local members who indicate that they will be attending the Chandlers Ford meeting via email to see if they could assist.


As there was no further business, the meeting was closed at 14.55 BST

14. Date of the 76th Annual General Meeting: Saturday 11 July 2026 at 14.00 BST

Richard Flemming

Secretary

CISS

